


Springtime has arrived and with it 
reminders of our own commencement and 
thoughts of the upcoming celebration for the 
Class of '99. Again this year the Cal State 
Hayward Alumni Association is giving all 
graduates a free, one-year membership to the 
Alumni Association. We hope they will enjoy 
the benefits and events of the coming year. 

Our Annual Meeting on May 16 was a 
big event, and I hope you were able to attend. 
Again this year it was held outdoors, and 
guests enjoyed wonderful food, music, meet­
ing old friends and making new ones. 

Judy Belk was honored as our 1999 Alum 
of the Year at the Annual Meeting. (See story, 
pp. 6-7). Ms. Belk, vice president of Global 
Public Affairs at Levi Strauss, is actively 
involved in university functions and serves on 
the Educational Foundation Board. We 
appreciate her loyalty and the energy she con­
tinues to devote to Cal State Hayward. 

Thanks go out to those who responded 
to our recent requests for nominees for 
California State University Teacher of the Year, 
Cal State Hayward's Alum of the Year, and the 
Alumni Association's Board of Directors' 
election. 

California State University Hayward's 
Teacher of the Year is Ursula Sexton, who will 
go to Long Beach as Hayward's CSU nominee 
for the State Teacher of the Year award. (She 
will be featured in the summer issue of 
Haywire.) 

Election results are in and the Alumni 
Association Board of Directors will include 
some new faces. I will continue as president 
for the 1999-2000 board, and the other offi­
cers will be Al Guzman, vice president; Quan 
Tran, secretary, and Sylvia Jesuit, treasurer, 
alopg with four ~irectors - Nancy Ackley, 
Bill Firestone, Ching Fong, and Roger Glancy. 
Congratulations go out to our new board 
members. 

This issue of Haywire includes a feature 
on alumni holding offices at the state capitol 
(pp. 4-5) , a feature on our Annual Meeting 
(p.7), and a report on the insurance benefits 
included with Alumni Association member­
ship (p.10). 

Thanks go to the many alums who con­
tribute to Pioneer Paths. We receive many 

By Nancy Tackett 

emails and inquiries from classmates who 
read this feature and want to "keep the link" 
and contact their classmates. 

In closing, I want to remind you it is 
through your interest and volunteering spirit 
that this Alumni Association remains strong 
and viable. As always, we want you to 
keep in touch with us either via email at 
nancyt@netvista.net or at our Cal State 
Hayward Alumni Association Office at 
(510) 885-3724. 

Keep the link! 

Cover Photo - Three Cal State 
Hayward alumni serve in the state 
Assembly with offices in the California 
State Capitol. Assemblymembers 
George House, Scott Wildman and 
Ellen Corbett, along with Attorney 
General Bill Lockyer - whose office 
is nearby - reflect on their collegiate 
days in this issue of Haywire. See 
page 4. 

Cover photograph by John H. Trumbo. 

Cal State Hayward 
Alumni Association Platinum 
VISA Card 

Support Cal State Hayward by using 
the only credit card that supports the 
valuable programs of the university and the 
Alumni Association. 

• Credit line from $5,000 to $100,000 
• No annual fee 
• 25-day interest-free grace period 

on purchases 

Call 1-800-FIRST USA and give the operator 
the source code B858. 

Haywire is published four times a year by the CSUH Alumni 
A5.sociation for its members. Submissions are welcomed and 
encouraged. Please address inquiries or infonnation to the 
CSUH Alumni A5.sociation, CSU Hayward, 25800 Carlos Bee 
Blvd , Hayward, CA 94542 or call (510) 885-3724. View the 
CSUH Home page at wwwcsuhayward.edu 
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Lambert Named 
Outstanding Professor 

Linda Lambert 

CSU Initiates 
Program 
For Teachers 
Without 
Credentials 

The Bay Area Trade and 
Friendship Mission to Africa in 
April included three delegates 

from California State University, 
Hayward. Attending a meeting 

in Ghana were, from left, 
CSUH Dean Arthurlene Towner 

(School of Education and Allied 
Studies), Congresswoman 

Barbara Lee, CSUH President 
Norma S. Rees, Ghana's-first 

lady H.E. Nana Konadu Agyeman 
Rawlings, and Oakland City 

Councilmember Jane Brunner. 
President Rees said the visit 

gave her the opportunity to dis­
cuss educational issues witlr uni­

versity leaders in Ghana and 
South Africa. 

Educational Leadership Professor 
Linda Lambert was chosen the "1999 
Outstanding Professor" at California 
State University, Hayward by the 
Academic Senate. 

Lambert, who has spent more 
than 30 years in the field of education, 
receives the $1,000 George and 
Miriam Phillips Outstanding Professor 
Award and will be the featured speaker 
at Faculty Convocation in the fall. 

Prior to joining the CSUH faculty 
in 1987, Lambert was a teacher, cur­
riculum coordinator, middle school 
principal, and school district adminis­
trator. She helped establish the 
California School Leadership Academy 
and the state's fi rst Principals' Center. 

At CSUH she chaired the Depart­
ment of Educational LeaaersWp twice 
and served on the Futures Committee, 

the Research Committee, and the 
advisory board that helped develop 
the Contra Costa Campus. 

Lambert spent two years in 
Egypt (1989-90) helping develop the 
National Curriculum Center that has 
created the country's current educa­
tional system. Over the past eight 
years, she has continued to work 
with the center on various projects, 
including one to develop schools for 
girls in small villages who never pre­
viously attended school. 

In addition to her many pre­
sentations, papers, and workshops, 
Lambert has authored or co­
authored several books, including 
Building Leadership Capacity in 
Schools (1998); Who Will Save Our 
Schools? 0997); and The 
Constructivist Leader 0995). 

California has 30,000 not-yet-credentialed teach­
ers in its classrooms, the result of enrollment increas­
es,.class-size..reduction, and teacher retirements. 

To help remedy this, the California State 
University system developed CalStateTEACH, a pro­
gram to enable uncertified elementary school teachers 
to earn multiple subject credentials while continuing 
to work in their classrooms. 

receive instruction from books, videos, audio tapes, 
the Internet, and five Saturday seminars. In addi­
tion, they will get support from a network of uni­
versity faculty, mentors, and principals at their own 
schools. 

The inaugural 18-month training cycle will 
begin in the Fall 1999 quarter. Teacher-interns will 

California State University, Hayward, has been 
named the lead campus for the Northern 
California CalStateTEACH Regional Center, and 
CSUH administrator Jodi Servatius is academic 
director for the new center. 
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Alumni Make 
Capitol 
Gains 

By John H. Trumbo 

When elected officials 
converged on Sacramento 
in January, four former 
California State University, 
Hayward, students were 
among those holding 
office. During interviews 
from their capitol quarters, 
these alumni reflected on 
their college days and life 
since leaving the university. 
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Assemblymember Scott Wildman 

Assemblymember Scott Wildman 
Scott Wildman, a teacher-turned-legislator, is 

proud to call Cal State Hayward his alma mater. 
"I think Cal State Hayward has the best 

teaching credentialing program anywhere. It cer­
tainly is the best in the state," said Wildman, who 
earned his credential in 1982~"·• • 

The legislator, elected to the i\5.sembly in 
1996, represents the culturally diverse 43rd 
District (East Los Angeles) . It was his experience 
as a classroom teacher, l~r public school 
issues, that triggered his decision to enter politics. 

During the early 1980s, Wildman worked 
with the Bay Area Bilingual Education League 
and while enrolled at Hayward was engaged in an 
innovative, urban-classroom, teacher-training 
program. 

"The Hayward experience of working with 
people working in the community gave me a real 
practical education," Wildman said. "I learned 
you have to involve the whole family if the child 
is going to be successful (in school)." 

As a teacher in Richmond in 1992, 
Wildman found himself in the middle of an edu­
cational financial crisis. 

"TI1at was the year Richmond went bank­
rupt. I took an 11 percent pay cut and had 33 
kids in my class. Our school had 800 students, 
and it was built for 400," Wildman said. 

This experience gave Wildman the inspira­
tion to go into politics as an advocate for educa­
tion. He sought an i\5.sembly seat in the East L.A. 
area that includes Glendale and Burbank, focus­
ing his campaign on rebuilding schools and 
overhauling the education system. Outspent 12'· 
to-one in the 1996 campaign, Wildman won the 
election by 192 votes. 1\vo years later he was 
returned to office by a majority of more than 
30,000 votes. 

Education remains Wildman's number-one 

Assemblymember Ellen Corbett 

issue. He counts as one of his achievements the 
Wildman-Kelle-Solice Teacher Training Act of 
1997, which re-established and expanded a para­
professional program similar to the one he par­
ticipated in at Hayward 20 years earlier. 

"I had incredible support from the faculty 
at Hayward. They were on the cutting edge and 
were very aggressive in working with school dis­
tricts to keep and expand the bilingual program," 
Wildman noted. 

Wildman is married and has five children 
and seven grandchildren. 

Assemblymember llen Corbett 
Education is a big component in the career 

of newly elected i\5.semblywoman Ellen Corbett, 
whose 18th District includes Castro Valley, 
Hayward, San Leandro, San Lorenzo, and sections 
of Pleasanton and Sunol. 

She attended Cal State Hayward from 1973 
to 1976, eventually getting a bachelor of science 
degree in political science at the University of 
California, Davis, and a law degree from 
Sacramento's McGeorge School of Law. 

Corbett's interest in politics emerged when 
she was studying marine biology at CSUH. 



Through her contacts in the campus political 
science club, she met individuals involved in local 
politics. 

Her early exposure to political life came from 
her father, a community activist. 

"I thought people in politics sat around on 
weekends and licked stamps and distributed flyers 
throughout neighborhoods," says Corbett. 

What she discovered was a world she found 
more intriguing than marine biology. 

While at CSUH, she participated in a political 
science internship program, supervised by James 
Fay, currently interim dean of the School of Arts, 
Letters and Social Sciences. Corbett said she 
learned about public advocacy while serving as an 

Assemblymember George House 

intern for then-assemblymembers Bill Lockyer and 
Johan Klehs. 

Corbett maintains a law practice in San 
Leandro, where she was mayor and a City Council 
member. Her public service also has included 
memberships on tl1e San Leandro and San Lorenzo 
school liaison committees and on many regional 
panels in Alameda County and the East Bay. She 
also served on the staff of fonner Assemblyman 
Elihu Harris. 

Currently she is a member of the Cal State 
Hayward Advisory Board. 

"There was a climate at CSUH that allowed 
people to work and go to school as well as have a 
practical academic experience," Corbett said. 

Assemblymember 
George House 

George House is an Oklahoma native, the 
eldest of 14 children in a family that was trans­
planted to California's Central Valley when he was 
a teen-ager. 

While he describes himself as a "small-scale 
fanner," in his nearly 70 years House has managed 
to squeeze in a 30-year law-enforcement career, a 
stint as a creamery worker, and a civil post as a 
juvenile traffic hearing officer. 

In 1994 he was elected to represent the 
25th Assembly District and is serving his third 
tenn in office. 

After attending Modesto Junior College, 
House earned a bachelor's degree in psycholo­
gy from Fresno State College. He enrolled at 
Cal State Hayward in 1967 and 1968, midway 
tl1r0ugh his career with the California 
Highway Patrol, when he developed an interest 
in obtaining a teaching credential. 

"I loved it and learned a lot," said 
House, who was impressed by the quality of 
instruction at Hayward. He recalled especially 
those instructors who encouraged free and 
open discussions. 

Attorney General Bill Lockyer 

"It was a good experience," House 
recalled. 

House put his teacher training into prac­
tice, teaching law enforcement courses at Delta 
College in Stockton while serving as comman­
der of the Californ ia Highway Patrol division 
there. 

House did not remain a teacher, but his 
interest in education and love of learning led 
him to become a member of the Hughson 
High School Board and to a tenn as president 
of the Stanislaus County School Boards 
Association. He is also a strong supporter of 
Christian schooling. 

"I iliink tile experiences of living have 
really helped me in my profession," House 
said. "I was raised in poverty-serious pover­
ty-but I was taught we all have to work and 
iliere is a right and a wrong. I know I can 
make a difference." 

The assemblyman is married and has 
five grown children. Tenn limits will take him 
out of tile legislature when his current tenn 
expires. 

Attorney General Bil Lockyer 
Attorney General Bill Lockyer can be 

seen, on occasion, jogging around tile track 
at Cal State Hayward. After all, tllis is his 
hometown. 

The university is in tile district he rep­
resented first as an assemblymember, ilien as 
a state senator. It is also where Lockyer 
obtained his teaching credential in 1966 and 
where he was honored as CSUH Alum of the 
Year in 1997. 

In addition to his Cal State Hayward 
roots, Lockyer has been a longtime advocate 
of education legislation, acknowledged in 
1998 when he received tile "Friend of Higher 
Education Award" from tile California State 
University system. 

Lockyer said Cal State Hayward gave 
him an opportunity to pursue theories of 
education ilia! have become part of his per­
sonal learning philosophy. 

"I learned a lot about human behav­
ior and motivations," he said. 

Aliliough Lockyer completed his stu­
dent teaching in Castro Valley, he chose to 
work for tile late Assemblymember Robert 
Crown after obtaining his secondary teach­
ing credential. He also was elected to a local 
school board. 

"I still iliink of myself as a student and 
learn new tilings every day," Lockyer said. 

The attorney general says candidly that 
he chose Cal State Hayward for his higher 
education experience because it was his 
hometown university. He added he highly 
recommends tl1e school for people who want 
a teaching career. 

Lockyer was particularly gratified to be 
chosen Cal State Hayward's 1997 Alum of 
the Year. 

"I was honored to receive tl1e award 
and be able to have helped shaped education 
in California. It is nice when your friends at 
home acknowledge you," he said. 

As a legislator, Lockyer fought for and 
won increased funding for public schools in 
order to reduce class-size and raise teacher 
salaries. He also helped defeat efforts to 
increase student fees at UC and CSU cam­
puses. 

Elected attorney general last 
November, Lockyer said he loves his job in 
politics. 
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Belk Honored As 
1999 Alum ol the Year 

Judy Belk, vice president of 
Global Public Affairs for Levi Strauss 
& Co. , is the 1999 Cal State Hayward 
Alum of the Year. 

Alumni Association President 
Nancy Tackett said, "Judy Belk is an 
extraordinary woman. She is com­
mitted to community service and ded­
icated to her alma mater." 

Since earning her master's 
degree in public administration from 
Cal State Hayward in 1978, Belk has 
continued to support the university. 
She is a member of the Alumni 
Association, the Educational 
Foundation Board and Cal State 
Hayward Ambassadors. She works on 
behalf of the university's scholarship 
and fund-raising programs, and last 
year she and her husband, Dr. Roger 
Peeks, hosted an event for elected offi­
cials and community leaders in their 
Oak.land home. 
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"I am very honored by the 
recognition the Alumni Association 
has bestowed upon me," Belk said, 
adding it was especially meaningful 
coming "from an institution that I 
care so deeply about." 

Belk was vice president of 
Community Affairs for Levi Strauss & 
Co. until last year, when she was 
named vice president of Global 
Public Affairs with responsibility for 
the company's worldwide communi­
cations, community relations, and 
government affairs activities. In her 
current post, she also continues to 
oversee the company's corporate citi­
zenship and philanthropic initiatives 
worldwide, including the Levi Strauss 
Foundation with assets over $ll5 
million. 

University President Norma S. 
Rees said, "Judy Belk is an outstand­
ing representative of this university 
and an excellent choice for Alum of 
the Year. We are grateful for her 
continued support of Cal State 
Hayward her understanding of higher 
education issues, and her commit­
ment to public service and higher 
education." 

Alum of the Year Judy Belk 

President Norma S. Rees and Judy Belk visited at the 
Alumni Association Annual Meeting. 

Belk has served as public affairs 
manager for Mervyn's Department Stores; 
director of public affairs for the 
Association of Bay Area Governments; and 
community relations officer for the City of 
Sunnyvale. Currently she is on-the- • 
national board of directors· for 
Independent Sector, a coalition promoting 
volunteerism and giving. She also serves 
on the Community and Public Issues 
Council of the Conference Board and is a 
volunteer with the Conciliation Forum of 
Oak.land - a local community media­
tion service. 

In addition to being recognized at 
the annual meeting of the Alumni 
Association, Belk also will be the keynote 
speaker at the California Smte University, 
Hayward commencement on June 12. 



Former board member Robert Merikle, on break from gradu­
ate studies in Pennsylvania, socialized with, center, Elizabeth 
Graw, CSUH director of alumni relations, and Stephanie 
Regevig, advancement coordinator. 

Nancy Tackett, Alumni Association board 
president, reviewed the organization's 
projects and contributions. 

Guests heard about the Alumni Association's progress over the past 12 months. 

Enjoying refreshments and the sunny weather were members of the 
Asian/Pacific Islander Alumni Chapter from left, Quan Tran, Anh Tran, 
Sunjay Nair, Liliann Wang and Sam Tran. 

Alumni Assocation 
Annual Meeting 

Photos by Ben Ailes 

Board members for the 
Alumni Association 
include new members, 
from left, Ching Fong, 
Quan Tran and Amy 
Levesque, and continu­
ing members Doug 
Walsh, Bill Firestone and 
Nancy Ackley, and out­
going member Diana 
Schaufler. 
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Vince Alvarez, B.S., Chemistry ('69) is senior 
director of Research and Development of the 
Clorox Co. Alvarez, who earned his master's 

and doctoral degrees 
from U.C., Santa 
Barbara, holds six patent 
awards for cleaning prod­
ucts and processes. He 
volunteers as a technical 
consultant for the 
Livermore Police 
Department and has 

served on the advisory board of the Chemical 
Engineering and Material Science Department 
at University of California, Davis. 
David Austin, Applied Certificate, Statistics 
('98) has accepted the position of project- mar­
ket research analyst with Canadi,in Facts, a 
market research firm, in Toronto. 
Lenore Brest, B.A., Art ('80) retired as a 
graphic artist for Alameda County Health Care 
Services two years ago and now is pursuing a 
career in art. 
Brest, a San 
Leandro resident, 
has a home stu­
dio where she cre­
ates pottery and 
watercolors. She 
displays and sells 
her work at 
Hayward's Phantom Gallery. 
Craig Carrozzi, B.S. , Recreation ('78) has 
had his book City 'Scapes published. This nos­
talgic baseball story has drawn praise from 

Chris Berman, a nation­
ally acclaimed sports­
caster, and Orlando 
Cepeda, former Giants' 
great. Following gradu­
ation, Carrozzi joined 
the Peace Corps and 
worked in a juvenile 

prison in Columbia, running a recreation pro­
gram and supervising a construction project for 
a youth center. After his Peace Corps assign-

ment he moved to Brazil, began writing, then 
returned to San Francisco. His two other pub­
lished books are Wedding of the Waters ('88) 
and The Road to El Dorado ('97) . 

Tami Crabtree, 
M.S., Statistics ('98) 
is a statistical con­
sultant at Stanford 
University, where 
currently she is ana­
lyzing a shunt used 
to treat abdominal 
aortic aneurysms. 

Linda Fish, BA, Studio Arts ('77), with 21 years 
experience in personnel in Northern California, 
was appointed area manager of the Fremont and 
Cupertino offices of Robert Half. Fish said her 16-
year-old daughter, Meredith, will travel to Israel 
this summer with a youth group. 
Mike Gallagher, B.A., Business 
Administration ('93) 
is the new director of 
marketing of Alliance 
Mortgage, handling 
strategic planning and 
tactical execution of 
national and regional 
marketing efforts for 
the Internet-based mortgage brokerage and 
direct money lender. Gallagher previously 
served as marketing director of Coker & Cook 
Real Estate in Sacramento and as regional 
marketing manager of the Ryness Company in 
Danville. 

Charles Hawkins, 
M.S., Statistics ('72) 
works for the Coca 
Cola Company in 
Arizona. Currently he 
is taking a leave of 
absence. When he 

returns, he plans to focus on E-trades. 
Norm Lapera, Biology, is the new assistant 
general manager of Public Safety for the East 
Bay Regional Park District. Laperpa attended 
Cal State Hayward from 1970 to 1974, ~tud~ing 

a biology and pre-dental 
curriculum, but left 
prior to graduation 
when he got a full-time 
job at the park district. 
Lapera was captain of 
the Pioneer water polo 
team in 1972 and 1973. 

His first park district job was as a lifeguard, 
and he has served as a reserve officer, officer, 
sergeant, lieutenant, and captain in the 
Department of Public Safety. He completed 
his undergraduate degree at Cal Poly 
Pomona, where he also earned a master's 
degree in management. Lapera is vice presi­
dent of the Park Law Enforcement Association 
and will be its president in 2000. 
Eric Lauritzen, M.P.A., Public 
Administration ('87) is Monterey County's 
Agricultural 
Commissioner, over­
seeing the division of 
produce inspection 
and weights and mea­
sures. Lauritzen 
began his career as 
an agricultural biolo­
gist with Alameda 
County, then served as deputy agricultural 
commissioner in San Mateo County and agri­
cultural commissioner in Sonoma County. 
Noreen Lindstrom, B.A., Social Science 
('70) , Teaching Credential ('71) received the 

1999 Mother Seton 
Award from the 
Catholic Diocese of 
Oakland, a two-count 
diocese with an esti­
mated 500,000 
Catholics. Lindstrom 
is a kindergarten 
teacher and vice prin­

cipal at Hayward's St. Clement's Catholic 
School. She helps organize the school's weekly 
religious services, fills food baskets, distributes 
communion, and helps plan religious rites. 



Cheryl McCarthy, B.A., Business ('86) is 
vice president and business development man­
ager of the retail banking division of the 
Mechanics Bank in Berkeley. A member of the 
Berkeley Chamber of Commerce, she has 
worked in banking for 12 years, eight of them 
in the Berkeley. 

Robert Ratto, M.S., 
Educational 
Administration ('98) is 
principal of Colonial 
Acres Elementary in 
San Lorenzo. He has 
more than 10 years 
experience as a teacher 
and administrator in 

private Catholic schools. Previously he was 
principal of St. Martin de Porres and Sacred 
Heart schools in Oakland. 
Tunothy Ryan, M.PA. , Public Administration 
('76) is chief of the 
Santa Clara County 
Department of 
Correction. He 
began his law 
enforcement career 
in 1970 as an 
Alameda County 
deputy sheriff. In 
1989 he was promoted to jail commander for 
Alameda County, a position he held until his 
promotion to chief in February 1998. Ryan, 
who resides in Livermore with his wife and two 
children, has served as a trustee on the 
Livermore Valley Joint Unified School District 
Board of Education since 1983. 
Bob Slous, B.A., Music ('70) teaches band at 

Albany Middle 
School in the Bay 
Area. A recent El 
Cerrito Journal arti­
cle described him as 
an important part 
of Albany's music 
program. When 
Slous began teach-

ing music in Albany in 1971, the band had 12 
students, and he has built it into a band of 70 
students, with an additional 25 students in 
jazz band. 
Tunothy Tikalsky, B.S., Taxation ('80) , 
M.S. , Taxation 

('90) was honored 
by the U.S. Small 
Business 

Administration as 

1998 Accountant 
Advocate of the 
Year for the San 
Francisco District. 

He also was made a stockholder of Rooney, 
Ida, Nolt and Ahem Accountancy Corporation, 
one of the Bay Area's largest professional ser­
vice firms. Tikalsky has been a practicing 

accountant in the Bay Area for more than 17 
years and has served on the boards of the West 
Oakland Commerce Association, Emeryville 
Indust(ies Association, and the Oakland YMCA. 

Dennene 

Tompkins, B.A., 
Theater ('94) 

recently performed 
in the San Leandro 
Community 
Theatre's One-Act 
Festival, where fel­

low actor 
Christopher Madsen 

proposed to her on stage. She accepted and the 
wedding will be in May 2000. Tompkins is 
office manager and marketing liaison for 
Boehm Associates in Alameda. Last summer 

she perf onned the lead role of Kate in Taming 
of the Shrew at the San Leandro Shakespeare 
Festival. 
Florence VanGeem, M.S., ('76) is now 

working for Axios Data Analysis Systems, a 
start-up company specializing in analytic 
products and services in the health care indus­
try. She previously worked for Kaiser. 

Lynne Young, B.S., 
Business ('92) has 
entered the master's pro­
gram at San Francisco 
State University, working 
toward a degree in 
Jewish studies and edu­
cation, with a credential 
in special education. 
Since graduation she has worked as a facil ita-
tor in the auto industry and bookkeeper for Kol 
Shofar Synagogue. She also has worked with 
the disabled community and in disaster pre­
paredness. She resides in Corte Madera with 
her husband Tom and son Justin. 

OID GLORY'S MOON 

Alchemist's Quicksilver, Leaden 
Orb, Companion In Our Sky ... 
Mirror of Diana, Strewn With Joy ... 
Many King's Ransoms Some 
Earthlings Did Pay ... 
They Journeyed To You For A Short 
Stay ... 
They Planted Their Calling-Card 
In Homage Of You ... 
It's A Beauty Indeed. 
In Red, White, and Blue! 

This poem, by alumnus Walter C. Chambra, 
B.A. Philosophy ('70), is one in a collection of 50 
surrealistic moon poems he composed in 1997, 
the centennial anniversary of Bram Stoker's 
Dracula .. 

"Old Glory's Moon" was published in 
Astrogram, the NASA's Ames Research newsletter, 
in March 1998, in connection with NASA's Lunar 
Prospector's discovery of ice on earth's moon. 

Chambra dedicated "Old Glory's Moon" to 
the memory of Princess Diana, and it has been 
accepted for inclusion in her archives. (The 
poem includes the lines: "Mirror of Diana, 
Strewn with Joy! ") 

Chambra, a member of the Bram Stoker 
Society of Dublin, Ireland, was one of 90 scholars 
from 20 countries to participate in the 1997 
Centennial Celebration of Bram Stoker's Dracula. 
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Asian/Pacilic Islander Chapter 

By Sam Tran 
The Asian Alumni Chapter has reorga­

nized since the beginning of the 1998-99 
academic year. Its goals have been to build 
a network with the alumni members 
through social events, to provide mentoring 
for current CSUH students, and to support 
cultural events sponsored by Asian organi­
zations on campus. Chapter officers are 
Sam Tran and Liliana Wang, co-chairs; 
Josephine Huynh, treasurer; and Sunjay 
Nair, event coordinator. 

Spring activities included a culture 
dinner, and recreation adventure. We also 
will assist campus Asian groups in putting 
on the 5th Annual Asian American 
Graduation Celebration June 11 in 
University Union 311. For additional infor­
mation about chapter activites, mentoring 
opportunities, or participation as a chapter 
officer, contact Sam Tran at 
stran@bay.csuhayward.edu. 

Education & Allied Studies 
Chapter 

By Barbara Ratto 
The alumni chapter is helping fund a 

picnic for seniors in the Department of 
Kinesiology and Physical Eduation on May 
22. Again this quarter the chapter is spon­
soring "SEAS's Cares," providing snacks for 
students in the School of Education and 
Allied Studies on June 1 and 2 during the 
last week of classes before spring quarter 
finals. 

On June 2 the Department of Teacher 
Education hosts a ceremony for those who 
earned a credential in that department, 
and the alumni chapter is co-sponsoring 
this event. Volunteers are needed to help 
with the commencement reception for the 
School of Education and Allied Studies on 
Saturday, June 12, between 10 a.m. and 2 
p.m. If you can assist, contact Barbara 
Ratto at (510) 885-3061. 
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To Your Health! 
To serve recent graduates of California State 
University, Hayward the Alumni Association is 
pleased to provide insurance and other benefits 
programs. 

Blue Shield of California has designed several 
health plans available to Cal State Hayward 
Alumni Association members and their fami­
lies. These plans vary in coverage, deductibles 
and cost. Monthly fees also vary based on geo­
graphic location. 

For more detailed information about the Blue 
Shield of California Alumni Association Health 
Plans, call 1-800-726-2422. 

Blue Shield of California Access+ 
HMO Plan 
• $10 Physician office visits copayments 
• The option to go directly to a specialist 

(in your own IPA/Medical Group) 
• Preventive health services at no charge 
• No claim forms and no lifetime 

dollar maximums 
• Prescription drug benefit 

Blue Shield of California Copay Plans 
• Fixed copays for most plan services 

in-network-even inpatient 
hospital services 

• Prescription drug coverage-just a 
$10 copay per generic prescription 

• Urgent services anywhere in the U.S. 
and emergency coverage anywhere 
in the world 

• Maternity, prenatal and well-baby benefits 
with no waiting period 

Blue Shield of California Deductible 
Plans 
• Fixed copays for many services 

immediately- before deductible is met 
• Choice of a $1,000 or $2,000 

calendar year deductible 
• Similar benefits to the copay plans at 

lower rates 

Short-Tenn Health Insurance Plan 
offered through CPIC Life Insurance Co. 
• Coverage for 30 to 180 days 
• Worldwide protection 
• Choice of deductible 

Dental Plans offered through 
California Dental Health Plan 
1\vo plans offer 
• Guaranteed enrollment 
• No deductibles, no claim forms 
• Low rates 
• An Indemnity Plan for any dentist 

Sue Martini, a 
player in the 
Second Annual 
Cal State 
Hayward Golf 
Tournament, 
shows off the 
NFL football 
autographed by 
Steve Young 
she won in the 
tournament raf­
fle. The 1999 
golf tournament 
will be Monday, 
Oct. 4, once 
again at The 
Course at 
Wente Vineyard. 
For information 
call (510) 885-
3878" 



Purchase Your Cal State Hayward Memorabilia at a I 0% Discount 

Unit 
Item# Qty. Description Color Size Price Total 

Shipping & Handling Merchandise Total 
Add sales Tax 8.25% (CA Residents Only) Up to $20.00 -Add $4.00 

$20.01-$40.00 -Add $5.00 Plus Shipping and Handling 
Over $40.01 -Add $7.00 

Total Amount Expect 3-4 weeks delivery. □ Check or Money order enclosed 
Prices subJect to change D Amex □ Discover □ MasterCard D Visa without notice. 

Signature 

Phone orders Welcome! 
Call 510-885-3507 
or FAX/iour order! 

510- 81-8407 

NAME 
ADDRESS 
CITY 
Sh ip To: NAME 
ADDRESS 
CITY 
PHONE! ) 

I. CSUH Scarf *CSUH Scarf not discounted 

2. CSUH Oxford Grey Sweatshirt 

M-L-XL 

3. Alumni License Plate Frame - Red or Black 

4. Alumni Cap White 1\vill 

5. CSUH Plate *CSUH Plate not discounted 

6. CSUH Bear with Tie -Assorted Textures 

7. Alumni Mugs - Red or White 

8. Alumni Sweatshirt 80% Cotton, 20% Polyester 

In Ash, Black or White. S-M-L-XL-XXL 

9. CSUH Cap Black Cap with White Stitching 

IO. CSUH Auto Mug- Stain less Steel 

11. CSUH Black Tall Coffee Mug 

12. CSUH Tie *CSUH Tie not discounted 

13. CSUH Dog Leash 

14. CSUH Beige Tube Socks M-L 

15. CSUH White Low Cut Socks M-L 

16. CSUH Decal 

17. Alumni Decal 

Reg. Price 
$39.95 • 

$22.95 

$8.50 

$12.95 

$24.95* 

$9.95 

$7.50 

$34.95 

$15.95 

$19 95 

$7.50 

$19.95* 

$5.95 

$6.95 

$4.95 

$4.95 

$ .95 

10% Discount 

$20.65 

$7.65 

$11.65 

$8.95 

$6.75 

$31.45 

$14.35 

$17.95 

$6 ~5 

$5.35 

$6.25 

$4.45 

$4.45 

$.85 

$1 19.95* 18. Diploma Frame with "California State University, 

Hayward" on mat Shown in Mahogany color wood. 

Also available in Black Marble or Briar 

* Send orders accompan ied by payment 
ino C.O.D. orders accepted) 

Make checks payable to: 
Pioneer Bookstore 

* Overseas orders - FAX for pr icing 

First Last 

STATE- ZIP 

CTATE-21P 

*Diploma Frame not discounted 

Hours of Operation 
M onday~Thursday 

7:45 am - 7:00 pm 
Friday 

• pioneer 
ookstor 

California State University,, Hayward 

25976 Carlos Bee Blvd. 

Account number (all digits):Ex~iration ____________ 

I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I 

7:45 am - 5:00 pm 
Saturday 

Hayward , CA 94542 

Visit Our Web Site At 
www.bookstore.csuhayward.edu 

11 :00 am - 3:00 pm 
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C8I State Hayward 
UniVerstty Advancement 
Alllmnl Associatiln's 

HAYWIR( 
25800 C8rlos Bee Blvd. 
Hayward, CA 94542 

Choral Concert, Chamber Singers Concert 
June 6, 4 p.m., Music/Business Building 1055 

1999 Commencement 
June 12, 9 a.m., University Stadium 

Highland Summer Theatre, July 3~Aug. 29 
Little Mermaid 
Midsummer Nighfs Dream 
Three Penny Opera 
For information: (51 O) 885-4299 
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us Postage 
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Hayward, CA 
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